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President’s Message 
Henricus Jansen

Check Out These 
Websites 

 
http://www.natureserve.org/ 
http://www.ars-
grin.gov/npgs/tax/index.html 
http://plants.ifas.ufl.edu/ 
http://plants.usda.gov/ 
http://www.itis.usda.gov/ 
http://csdl.tamu.edu/FLORA/taes/t
racy/home2.html 
http://rangelandswest.org/az/weeds
/home.html 
http://groups.ucanr.org/ceppc/Pest
_Plant_List/ 
http://nature.org/initiatives/invasiv
especies/ 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Cindy Horney 
Needlegrass Notes 
California-Pacific Section 
Society for Range Management 
2971 Sandi Drive 
Chico, California 95973-0442

  
http://www.ars-
grin.gov/npgs/tax/taxweed.html 
http://wric.ucdavis.edu/ 
http://soils.usda.gov/classification/
main.htm 
http://rangelandswest.org/index.ht
ml 
 
 

Newsletter Deadline 
 

All contributions to Needlegrass 
Notes are welcome. 
 
Please submit your articles by 
September 1st to
cynthiamhorney@aol.com. 

 1 Column inch  $5 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

SRM 2004 Annual 
Meeting 

 
Salt Lake City, Utah, January 24-30, 
2004. 
 

Sponsor Needlegrass 
Notes 

 
Full Page  $75 
2/3 Page  $50 
½ Page   $40 
1/3 Page  $25 
¼ Page   $20 
1/8 Page  $10 

E-mail cynthiamhorney@aol.com for 
more information 

 
     
    

   
     

   
    

   
  

   
   

 
 

Your 2003 Section 
Officers & Board 

 
Since their creation in August 1995 
by Secretary of the Interior Bruce 
Babbitt, I have served as a member 
of the Resource Advisory Council 
(RAC) for Bureau of Land 
Management administered public 
lands in northeastern California 
and adjacent northwestern Nevada. 
These lands include nearly three 
million acres of rangeland in 
Lassen, Modoc, and Washoe 
Counties. 

dealing with western juniper which 
has aggressive invaded some 6.6 
million acres of sagebrush steppe 
on BLM, USFS, and private land 
over the past 80 years. Over the 
next few years the BLM faces a new 
and challenging task, land use 
planning and development of new 
Resource Management Plans 
(RMPs).  

President: Henricus Jansen 
   hjansen@csuchico.edu 
   (530) 898-4568 
President-Elect: Edie Jacobsen  
   jacobsenea@efdsw.navfac.navy.mil 
   (619) 532-3618 
Past-President: Dan Macon 
   dan.macon@ca.usda.gov 
   (530) 823-5687 x115    
Secretary: Susan Edinger Marshall 
   sem11@axe.humboldt.edu 

    (707) 826-4064 
Treasurer: Ken Fulgham 
   fulghamk@axe.humboldt.edu  
   (707) 826-4127  
Newsletter Editor: Cindy Horney 
   cynthiamhorney@aol.com  
   (530) 892-1989 
Historian/Archivist:  
   John Stechman 
   jstechma@calpoly.edu  
   (805) 595-7941 
 
 
Board of Directors: 

2003: Royce Larsen 
relarsen@ucdavis.edu  
(805) 237-3100 
2003: Mike Dolan 
mdolan@ca.blm.gov  
(530) 233-4666 
2004: KC Pasero 

   kpasero@ca.blm.gov 
   (530) 257-5381 

2004: Dave Kelley 
   dbkelley@jps.net 

(530) 753-1232 
2005: Dennis Dudley 
dennis.dudley@ca.usda.gov 
(559) 674-2108 x109 
2005: Dick McCleery 
dick.mccleery@ca.usda.gov 
209-274-4188 

 
The purpose of this and other BLM 
Resource Advisory Councils is to 
provide advice on a broad array of 
resource, social and economic 
issues confronting public land 
managers and local communities. 
At the councils, people with diverse 
views, knowledge and interests 
come and work together to reach a 
consensus vision for the 
management of healthy public 
rangelands.  

The work of the Northeast 
California Resource Advisory 
Council has been both rewarding 
and enjoyable and I can 
recommend it to members of the 
California-Pacific Section of the 
Society for Range Management. 
Besides the Northeast California 
Council, there are the Central 
California Council in Bakersfield, 
the Northwest California Council in 
Ukiah, and the California Desert 
District Council in Riverside. 
Council vacancies are announced at 
http://www.ca.blm.gov/ and 
Council membership is shown at 
http://www.ca.blm.gov/news/rac.h
tml. Carl Twisselman is one of our 
members serving on the Central 
California RAC. Thanks Carl for 
your community service. 

 
During the first few years, the 
councils developed standards for 
rangeland health and guidelines for 
livestock grazing. Since that time 
the Northeast California Council 
has dealt with a great variety of 
other public land uses such as off-
road vehicle use, protection of 
historical and archaeological sites, 
wild horse and burro populations, 
and threatened and endangered 
species. Currently, the Council is 
crafting management strategies for  
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Fall Meeting 2003: 
vironment & Economics 
in the Eastern Sierra 

October 16-18  
ridgeport, California 

Dan Macon 
e plans now to attend the 2003 
ornia-Pacific Section Fall 
ing at the beautiful Hunewill 
h in Bridgeport, California, on 
ber 16-18.  The theme of this 
s annual meeting will be 
ironmental Values and
omic Sustainability in the 

ern Sierra.”  On October 16, 
ittees and the board of 

tors will meet.  Our technical 
on will begin on the morning of 
ber 17.  In the morning, we’ll 
 about the key environment 
s and characteristics of the 

ern Sierra, including geology, 
rsheds and aquatic systems, 
ife and rangelands.  In the 
noon, our attention will turn to 
vative approaches to
essing economic sustainability, 
ding conservation easements, 
sm and recreation, and niche 
eting.  Our evening will close 

 our annual banquet, featuring 
aul Starrs of the University of 
da, Reno, as our keynote 

ker, and our fundraiser 
on.  On Saturday, October 18, 
dees can choose from two 
: a horseback (hopefully) tour 

he Hunewill and Centennial 
hes focused on water quality 

 

At last year’s fall meeting in 
Coalinga, an informal strategic 
planning committee met to begin 
discussing the California-Pacific 
Section’s plans for the next several 
years.  This committee included the 
following members: 

 Ken Fulgham Dan Macon 

Pasero at (530) 257-4061 or 
kpasero@ca.blm.gov. 

with [alternative, providing] with 
open space, clean air and water, 
biological diversity and balanced 
economic opportunities for rural 
communities.” 

 
See you in October! 

 
Strategic Planning 

Update 
 

 Dan Macon, Immediate Past 
President 

 
KC Pasero Dennis Dudley 
Cindy Horney Mike Dolan 
Mike Stroud Edie Jacobsen 
Marc Horney Dick McCleery 
Mike Connor Royce Larsen  
Liz Kellogg John Stechman 
Dave Kelley Henricus Jansen 

Susan Edinger-Marshall 
 
We developed two alternatives to 
the Section’s mission statement: 
 
Option 1: “The mission of the 
California-Pacific Section is to 
promote responsible rangeland 
resource management and policy 
through professional leadership, 
education, consultation and 
facilitation.” 
 

To implement our mission and 
vision, we discussed a number of 
objectives, which I have grouped 
into 6 broad goals: 
 
• Support technical assistance 

and research 
• Provide opportunities for 

professional development 
• Sustain and grow the 

organization 
• Provide public outreach and 

education 
• Address critical public policy 

issues 
• Develop partnerships and 

promote collaboration 
 
Our next step will be to synthesize 
and prioritize objectives for each of 
these goals and to develop actions 
that will implement these objectives 
over the next several years.  The 
committee will be meeting on the 
evening of October 16.  Following 
this meeting, a draft strategic plan 
will be presented to the entire 
membership for its review and 
recommendations.  We hope to 
have our plan finalized in early 
2004. 
 
If you have any questions, 
suggestions or concerns, please 

Range Manager of the 
Year and Excellence in 

Range Management 
Nominations Sought 

 
 Holly George 

Range Manager of the Year 
(RMOY) is generally intended for 
Section members who have been 
active in Society affairs at local, 
state or national levels, but anyone 
who has made a substantial 
contribution to range
management, regardless of
affiliation, is eligible.  

 
 

Members or Sections who wish to 
put forth a nomination should 
submit for each nominee: 

 
Any member of the Section in 
good standing may nominate a 
candidate for RMOY.  A statement 
of not over 200 words outlining 
the nominee’s activities and 
contributions that merit this 
recognition must accompany 
nominations.  Deadline for 
submitting nominations is 
September 20, 2003! 
 
Excellence in Rangeland 
Management recognizes 
operators/managers for their 
stewardship practices of rangeland 
as demonstrated by sustained 
productivity of livestock, wildlife, 
water, wood products, and 
aesthetic values.  Members of the 
Society or non-members who are 
acquainted with the operators’ 
management practices can make 

Nominations for SRM 
Officers Sought 

The SRM Nominating Committee 
is seeking nominations for the 
office of Second Vice President 
and for the Board of Directors 
(two positions) to be filled 
beginning in 2005. Nominations 
are sought from SRM members 
and Sections.  A total of six 
candidates, two for each position, 
will be selected from the list of 
nominees submitted. 

• Nominee’s full name, address, 
phone number, and email, and 
the office for which they are 
being nominated 

• 2-page (maximum) 
biographical sketch
highlighting the nominee’s 
qualifications (including
education, employment,
professional emphasis, SRM 
and other activities, and 
honors, awards, and
recognitions) 

 

 
 

 

Each nomination shall be 
submitted as a separate packet to 
the Chair of the Nominating 
Committee. The preferred method 
of submission for nomination 
packets is via email with the above 
information submitted as 
attachment(s) in MSWord or 
WordPerfect rather than in the 
body of the email message.  
Nomination packets may also be 
submitted by mail. 

• 1-page (maximum) statement 
of why the nominee wants to 
serve as an officer, including 
the nominee’s answers to the 
following questions: 
o What do you view as the 

pressing issues facing 
SRM? 

o What will be your 
priorities while in office, if 

the Section on the 
nomination or a note from 
the Section acknowledging 
awareness of and/or 
support for the 
nomination) 

Members may nominate 
themselves or other SRM 
members.   
 
The Nominating Committee will 
interview nominees during their 
meeting at the SRM Annual 
Meeting. Nominees are 
encouraged to be available and 
participate in these interviews.  If 
the nominee cannot participate in 
the interview process, a written 
statement may be submitted in 
lieu of the interview. 
 

 
Submit Nominations by Friday, 
November 28, 2003, to: 
Lori Hidinger 
SRM Nominating Committee 
c/o ESA 
 En

 B

Mak
Calif
Meet
Ranc
Octo
year’
“Env
Econ
East
comm
direc
sessi
Octo
learn
issue
East
wate
wildl
after
inno
addr
inclu
touri
mark
with
Dr. P
Neva
spea
aucti
atten
tours
of t
Ranc

research, recreation and
conservation easements; or a tour 
of Bodie State Park. 

 Option 2: “The mission of the 
California-Pacific Section is to 
promote responsible rangeland 
resource management through 
professional leadership, education, 
technical assistance, coordination 
and facilitation. 

 
Registration information and a 
more detailed agenda will be 
included in the next issue of 
Needlegrass Notes.  If you have 
questions or would like to volunteer 
to assist with the meeting, please 
contact Dan Macon at (530) 823-
5687, extension 115 or
dan.macon@ca.usda.gov.  If you are 
interested in sponsoring a portion 
of the meeting, please contact KC 

 “The vision of the California-Pacific 
Section of the Society for Range 
Management is to have healthy and 
sustainable rangeland ecosystems 

 
We described our vision for the 
future as follows: 
 

contact me at (530) 823-5687, x 
115, or dan.macon@ca.usda.gov. 
 

Trail Boss News Goes 
Electronic 

 
Trail Boss News, now, Member 
Resource News, has gone electronic.  
 
If you didn’t receive your copy, check  
your e-mail address on the SRM 
website at www.rangelands.org . If you 
do not have e-mail contact the Denver 
office at (303) 986-3309 and ask for a 
copy to be mailed to you. 

nominations for this award.  The 
application form is included and 
needs to be completed and 
returned by September 20, 2003. 
 
If you have any questions, please 
contact Holly George: 
hageorge@ucdavis.edu or 
530/283-6262. 

 

chosen to serve? 
o What new directions(s) do 

you think SRM should 
work on?  

• A cover letter with: 
o A statement from the 

nominee consenting to the 
nomination and asserting 
his/her willingness to 
serve 

o Evidence that the
nominee’s Section, if 
applicable, has been 
notified of the nomination 
(this could include copying 

 

The minutes of each meeting are 
posted on the CAL-PAC Website 
at: 

1707 H Street, NW Suite 400 
Washington, DC 20006 
Email:  lori@esa.org 
 

Wondering What the 
Board of Directors is 

up to? 
 

http://www.casrm.org/index.sht
ml. 

Click on the Minutes button.
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MEMBERSHIP CORNER 
 

The Membership Guru Is 
In - Meet Leslie Radtke 

 
My background, for the past 20 
years, has been in customer service 
and sales related positions.  A 
majority of that service has been for 
the "not for profit" sector in the area 
of membership and fund raising for 
associations, chambers of commerce 
and charities. 
  
It is important for me to work for an 
organization that makes a difference 
and SRM is just that kind of 
organization.  Now that I have had a 
chance to meet some of you 
personally and attend informational 
meetings (Casper annual meeting, 
Salt Lake City meeting and the PNW 
summer section meeting) I am 
becoming very familiar with the 
membership issues that face SRM.  I 
have also been in contact with many 
of you by phone and email.  Some of 
the issues were an "easy" fix, some 
are going to take a little more time.  
By nature I am a perfectionist, so I 
would like everything done 
"yesterday" and perfectly.  However, 
as I grow older, did I say that????, I 
know true perfection is unattainable.  
So my goal is to take everything a 
step at a time and strive to achieve 
the best possible "member service" 
that SRM can offer each and 
everyone of you.   
  

Lesley Radtke 

SRM Director of Membership 
lradtke@rangelands.org 

  

303-986-3309 
303-986-3892 fax  

New Members 
Debra A. Boelk, Davis 
Sue Burak , Mammoth Lake 
Nicolas Havlik, San Luis Obispo 
Brian S Bean,  San Francisco 
Mindy Nicoletti , Arcata 
Todd Matthew Renner, San Luis 
Obispo 

Member at Large 
 
Have Flora will Travel 
Anton B. Jackson 
b. 1978  
Roseville, CA 
 

Susan Edinger Marshall 
Anton's packing his floras, hand 
lenses and hiking boots.  This 
Rangeland Resource major will 
graduate from Humboldt State 
University in Spring of 
2005 with a minor in Botany.  He's 
off this summer to work for a USDA 
Forest Service Enterprise Team - 
who knows where he'll travel this 
summer! 
 
We expect to get postcards from wide 
reaches of the National Forest 
System as Anton eagerly conducts 
field surveys, writes field reports and 
experiences the beauty of forest and 
rangelands across the United States. 
   
Anton transferred from Sierra 
Community College in Rocklin to 
Humboldt State in 2001 with an A.A. 
degree in Liberal Arts, including 
environmental horticulture and 
botany courses.  He changed from a 
natural resources planning option 
and yearned for an applied 
botany/ecology program.  A botany 
degree was attractive but it didn't 
have the breadth in soils, 
wildlife, and geology that Anton 
wanted.  Rangeland Resources 
Sciences fit the bill.  Anton has 
worked summers for Tahoe National 
Forest, Garcia and Associates 
(Nevada City) and has worked for the 
Six Rivers National Forest 
during school years. He looks 
forward to a long happy career 
working with natural resources on 
public lands. We hope that you'll 
have a chance to meet this fine young 
man at one of our upcoming Cal-Pac 
SRM functions.  If you wish to 
contact Anton directly, his 
e-mail is abj4@humboldt.edu. 

Fall 2004 Meeting 
 

Ken Fulgham 
The CALPAC Section - Society for 
Range Management will hold it's Fall 
Meeting in Kailua-Kona, Hawaii 
during the dates of 10-12 November 
2004. The meeting will be held at the 
King Kamehameha's Kona Beach 
Hotel.  Forty (40) partial oceanview 
rooms have been contracted at 
$130.00 ++ 11.41% taxes. Meeting 
rates can be extended prior and after 
the meeting dates subject to  
availability. 
 
The Planning Committee will be 
developing the meeting theme of AG 
and Nature Tourism.  It will be an 
exciting and memorable meeting and 
days-to-week on the "Island" of 
Hawaii.  Plan now and begin your 
search for reduced airfares. 
 
 

New Certified 
Rangeland Managers 

 
Congratulations to our newest 
CRM’s: 
Marc Horney 
Dennis Dudley 
 
The next CRM exam is scheduled for 
October. 
 

Section Archives 
Seeking Historical 

Materials and Items 
John Stechman 

John Stechman, Section Historian, is 
seeking and soliciting for any and all  
documents, letters, and photographs 
concerned with Section activities 
since about 1990.  Special interest in 
copies of spring and fall meeting 
programs of our Section and photos 
of officers, speakers, persons at field 
and annual meetings. Let's keep our 
history "up-to-date"! Thanks for 
looking; send any findings to John at 
PO Box 2211 Avila Beach, CA 93424. 

Spring
In Pic
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 SRM Meeting 
tures

Mark your 
Calendars 

 
Our Fall 

Meeting is 
October 16-

18. 
 

Don’t Miss it! 

mailto:lradtke@rangelands.org
mailto:abj4@humboldt.edu


Candidates for 
Director 

ence (Larry) Ford – 
idate for Director  

n independent consultant in 
vation lands management 

g, assessment, and 
ring with specialties in 
, fire, riparian wetlands, 
d weeds, and special-status 
.  I work with private and 
sector clients in the Western 
 In addition I am a Research 
te and Instructor of ecology at 
nta Cruz, and an Adjunct 
tor of ecology at Cabrillo 
.  Following completion of my 
te in Wildland Resource 
 at UC Berkeley, I was 

ted Science and Diplomacy 
 of the American Association 
 Advancement of Science to 

the U.S. Agency for 
tional Development in 
gton, DC on environmental 
from 1991 to 1993.  Since 
ng to my native California, I 
een an active supporter of 
 to solve conservation 

s, and a mentor to younger 
vation professionals.  I 
er as Chair of the Science 
l and I am Secretary-
rer of the Board of Trustees of 
lden Gate Biosphere Reserve 
tion.  I have been a 
ous member of the California 

 of SRM since 1984.  I am 
d as a Certified Rangeland 
er (one of the first to pass the 

serving on the CALPAC Board of 
Directors. There are other reasons--
the networking and learning I get out 
of it on a personal level. I like the 
integrative, multi-disciplinary aspect 
of rangeland management. 
 
After graduating with a Masters 
degree from U.C. Davis, I have spent 
the last 20 years working as a natural 
resources consultant and president of 
my own company with 10-15 
employees called Tierra Data, Inc. 
We work in natural resource 
planning, inventories, fire ecology 
and management, ecological trend 
monitoring, soil erosion, restoration, 
watershed inventory, wildlife studies 
and assessment, plant ecology, 
environmental impact analysis, 
remote sensing, and Geographic 
Information Systems. I have been a 
Certified Rangeland Manager since 
1996. I have a wonderful family that 
has supported and participated with 
me along this journey, my husband 
of 23 years and four children. 
 
Leigh Sevy –  
Candidate for Director 
 
I have been a member of SRM since 
college, 1984.  I received a Bachelor’s 
in Renewable Natural Resources with 
an emphasis in Range Management, 
from the University of Arizona (UA) 
in December 1986. While attending 
the UA, I worked at the Agricultural 
Research Service Station, Tucson 
with Dr. George Ruyle and Dr. Henry 
Schreiber.   
After graduation, spring of 1987, I 

windbreaks, stock pond dams, and 
cattleguards.  

In 1973, I received a Ph.D. in 
Geological Sciences from the 
University of California, Santa 
Barbara with emphases in 

In March 1989, I moved to Arizona 
where I worked on the Tonto 
National Forest. While there, I 
assisted with the Tonto Creek 
Riparian Unit Rehabilitation Project; 
assisted with the Arizona Youth 
Conservation Camp (Range portion); 
attended HRM classes; and 
implemented knowledge gained on 
HRM to 76 allotments.  

In 1991 I transferred to the Cleveland 
National Forest as a District Range 
Conservationist / Forest Rangeland 
Management Specialist.  There I 
gained experience in wild fire 
rehabilitation, landscape stewardship 
and monitoring the grazing effects on 
the Laguna Mountains skipper, an 
endangered species.   

Currently, I am on the Sierra 
National Forest working with 
permittees implementing the Sierra 
Nevada Plan Amendment standards 
and doing Grazing Administration.  I 
look forward to continued 
participation in CALPAC. 
 
Orrin Sage –  
Candidate for Director 
 
I come from a cattle ranching family 
whose home ranch was in eastern 
Ventura County, California.  
 

(Continued from Page 4 ) 
 
I was also a part-time faculty 
member for 15 years in the 
Environmental Studies Program at 
the University of California, Santa  
Barbara where I developed and 
taught specialized courses in 
Environmental Impact Analysis of 
the California Environmental Quality 
Act and the National Environmental 
Policy Act; and on California 
Agriculture including land use 
trends, economic changes, 
technological inputs, resource and 
range management and
environmental effects on agriculture.  

 

I started working as an Area 
Watershed / Natural Resources 
Advisor for U.C. Cooperative 
Extension in San Bernardino County.  
While there I was responsible for a 
large program area both 
geographically and programmatically 
with diverse problems and concerns.  
I was actively involved with the 
Industry Advisory Council, the 
Desert Tortoise Super Group, NRCS, 
RCD’s, and Watershed Fire Council 
of Southern California.  I met with 
many ranchers and agency personnel 
on an individual basis and provided 
information and expert advise on 
natural resource and environmental 
issues. 

 
Certifications and memberships 
include the American Society of 
Agronomy Soil and Water 
Conservation Society Certified 
Professional Erosion and Sediment 
Control Specialist (CPESC #692) in 
1991, Society of Range Management 
since 1992, California Board of 
Forestry Certified Rangeland 
Manager (CRM #64) in 1997, and 
California Rangeland Trust Technical 
Advisory Committee for conservation 
easements. I have presented 
technical papers at several SRM 
meetings including Kona, Hawaii. 
 
I believe I can bring valuable 
perspectives as a Director of the 
CALPAC Section of SRM including 
“hands on” cattle ranching 
experience, university teaching, 
agricultural consulting, conservation 
easement planning, and technical 
expertise in watershed/rangeland 
management. 

became a certified rangeland 
manager in 2000. 
 

 
In 1997 I transferred to San Luis 
Obispo County as the Area 
Watershed / Natural Resources 
Advisor.  On the Central Coast I have 
been developing both an education 
and research program.  I am involved 
in the Rangeland Water Quality 
Short Courses in San Luis Obispo 
and Monterey Counties and have 
been working closely with the NRCS, 
RCD, Farm Bureau, RWQCB, DFG, 
and private landowners and 
managers.  I have continued research 
on such projects as grazing impacts 
on water quality and restoration of 
native and introduced perennial 
grasses. 
 
I have just finished a term as 
CALPAC SRM Director and look 
forward to possible serving as your 

state and national Society for Range 
Management for 15 years.  In my 
tenure with the Navy, I have managed 
grazing and agricultural leases from 
central to southern California. I have 
acted as the focal point for numerous 
terrestrial habitat restoration 
projects, including post grazing 
upland restoration on NALF San 
Clemente Island.  I also serve as 
Chairman of the San Diego Bay 
Working Group, the national Society 
for Range Management Student 
Affairs Committee (92- Present) and 
was the Student Affairs Chairman for 
our international meeting in Hawaii 
2001.  
 
I have geared my involvement in the 
Society to the youth and students of 
our Section and our profession.  
These students embody the future of 
the profession that we have chosen as 
well as the future of the Society.  
Having been a director, chairman, 
counselor, instructor, and cook at the 
California Range and Natural 
Resources Youth Camp in Half Moon 
Bay, CA for the past 15 years, I have 
been a part of the next generation of 
rangeland managers. My involvement 
in Range Camp and as a Section 
Director has provided me with a 
wonderful insight into the California 
Society for Range Management 
 
I look forward to the challenges of 
working with the CALPAC Section as 
we continue to grow and change and 
would like to support the CALPAC 
Section as your next President. 
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written exam) and presently serve on 
the CALPAC certification panel.  I see 
being a Director of CALPAC as an 
opportunity to continue to contribute 
to our organization and the people of 
California. 
 

Liz Kellogg – Candidate 
for Director 
 
I want to be part of an organization 
that is an agent of change for the 
health of the land, and the people 
and economies that depend on it. 
That is why I am interested in 

worked for a private consulting firm 
in central Arizona conducting Range 
Analysis on the San Carlos and White 
Mountain Apache Indian
Reservations. In the summer of 1987 
I moved to South Dakota as a 
research assistant with South Dakota 
State University and began 
employment with the Soil 
Conservation Service (SCS) in 
September of 1987.   I worked with 
SCS for 1½ years, working with Farm 
Programs such as CRP and other 
Farm Bill provisions, and 
implementing various rangeland 
related projects such as layout and 
installation of fences, tree 

 

Environmental Geology and 
Sedimentology. Additional post-
graduate university curriculum 
included classes in geography, soils, 
economics, planning, and resource 
management. 
 
In 1974, I founded Sage Associates of 
Santa Barbara and Mammoth Lakes. 
We offer professional agricultural 
and environmental consulting 
services to public agencies, private 
landowners, corporations, and land 
trust organizations.  
 
(Continues Page  9 ) 

 
 

Candidates for 
President 

 
Royce Larsen – 
Candidate for President 
 
I received my B.S. in Watershed 
Science from Utah State University 
in 1987 and my Ph.D in Rangeland 
Resources from Oregon State 
University in 1993.  I have been a 
member of the SRM since 1988 and 

next section President. 
 
Mitchell (Mitch) Perdue – 
Candidate for President 
 
I am a Senior Natural Resources 
Specialist for the Natural Resources 
Branch, Southwest Division, Naval 
Facilities Engineering Command, 
San Diego, California. I attended 
Humboldt State University and 
received my Bachelor of Science in 
Range Management in 1987 and 
became a State of California Certified 
Rangeland Manager #30 in 1996. I 
have been actively involved in the 

 

Ballots are due 
October 1, 2003. 

 
Please submit your 

ballot, enclosed with 
this newsletter, to 

Susan Edinger-
Marshall, by October 1, 

2003.
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Society for Range Management – California Section 
Range Manager of the Year Award 

Nomination Form 
 
Guidelines 
Any member of the Section in good standing may nominate a candidate for Range Manager of 
the Year. 
 

Nominations must be accompanied by a statement of not over one page outlining 
the nominee’s activities and contributions, which merit this recognition. 

 
Recognition as Range Manager of the Year is generally intended for Section members who 
have been active in Society affairs at local, state, or national levels, but anyone who has made a 
substantial contribution to range management, regardless of affiliation, is eligible. 
 

Deadline for submitting nominations is September 20th 
 
Send nominations to:             Holly George, 208 Fairgrounds Rd, Quincy, CA  95971 
                Fax: 530/283-6088       Email: hageorge@ucdavis.edu 
 
Nominee: ____________________________________________________________________ 
 
Organization/Agency/Company: _______________________________________________ 
 
Address: _____________________________________________________________________ 
 
City: _____________________________ State: _________ Zip: ________________________ 
 
Phone: ___________________________________ Fax: _______________________________ 
 
Email: _______________________________________________________________________ 
 
The following individual(s) have submitted this nomination: 
 
___________________________________  ____________________________________ 
(signature)      (signature) 
 
___________________________________  ____________________________________ 
(print name)      (print name) 
 
In one page or less, please describe the actions and contributions of the nominee that merit 

consideration for this award: Society for Range Management – California Section 
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Excellence in Range Management Award 
Nomination Form 

idelines 

minations for the SRM-CA Excellence in Range Management Award can be made by 
mbers of the Society, or by non-members who are acquainted with the operator’s ranching 
ctices and grazing operations. 

l nominations must be approved and signed by two persons who are members of the SRM 
lifornia Section.  The questionnaire below must be completed by the nominators and signed 
 concurring members.  At least one cattle and one sheep producer should be selected each 
ar. 

e nominee must have managed the land in question for at least five years. 

l nominations should include 5-10 slides and a narrative for Committee review, and should 
 made with the expressed permission of nominee. 

Deadline for submitting nominations is September 20th 

nd nominations to: Holly George, 208 Fairgrounds Rd, Quincy, CA  96971 
   Fax: 530/283-6088  Email: hageorge@ucdavis.edu  

iteria for selection include: 

• Consideration of nominee’s stewardship of rangeland as demonstrated by sustainable 
productivity of natural forage, livestock, wildlife habitat, water quality, protection of 
riparian habitats, production of other commodities, and aesthetic values; 

• Contributions toward rangeland advancement off the ranch, including association work 
and training activities that encourage proper management; 

• Improvements made in overall efficiency of the production unit; and 

• The manager’s ability to develop creative solutions to rangeland management 
challenges. 



 

Society for Range Management – California Section 
Excellence in Range Management Award 

ominee: ____________________________________________________________________ 

anch/Company Name: _______________________________________________________ 

ddress: _____________________________________________________________________ 

ity: ____________________________ State: __________ Zip: ________________________ 

hone: ___________________________________ Fax: _______________________________ 

mail: _______________________________________________________________________ 

he following individuals have submitted this nomination: 

__________________________________  ____________________________________ 
ignature)      (signature) 

__________________________________  ____________________________________ 
rint name)      (print name) 

e concur with this nomination (must be signed by SRM-CA member, if nomination is made 
y non member) 

__________________________________  ____________________________________ 
ignature)      (signature) 

__________________________________  ____________________________________ 
rint name)      (print name) 

 
 
 
 
 
Please describe the nominee’s contributions towards the advancement of sound range 
management, including participation in related organizations, public education and training 
activities. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Please describe an example of a creative solution employed by the nominee to address a 
specific range management challenge. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Please describe any improvements in the efficiency and productivity of the ranch being nominated.  
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______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
Please describe the nominee’s short and long-term management goals. 
 
 
 
 
Please describe the results of the nominee’s stewardship of the rangelands under his/her 
management.  Include information about livestock production, wildlife management, water 
quality, timber management and aesthetic values. 
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Society for Range Management – California Section 
Excellence in Range Management Award 

 
 
Nominee: ____________________________________________________________________ 
 
Ranch/Company Name: _______________________________________________________ 
 
Address: _____________________________________________________________________ 
 
City: ____________________________ State: __________ Zip: ________________________ 
 
Phone: ___________________________________ Fax: _______________________________ 
 
Email: _______________________________________________________________________ 
 
The following individuals have submitted this nomination: 
 
___________________________________  ____________________________________ 
(signature)      (signature) 
 
___________________________________  ____________________________________ 
(print name)      (print name) 
 
We concur with this nomination (must be signed by SRM-CA member, if nomination is made 
by non member) 
 
___________________________________  ____________________________________ 
(signature)      (signature) 
 
___________________________________  ____________________________________ 
(print name)      (print name) 
 
______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
Please describe the nominee’s short and long-term management goals. 
 
 
 
 
Please describe the results of the nominee’s stewardship of the rangelands under his/her 
management.  Include information about livestock production, wildlife management, water 
quality, timber management and aesthetic values. 
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ease describe the nominee’s contributions towards the advancement of sound range 
anagement, including participation in related organizations, public education and training 
tivities. 

ease describe an example of a creative solution employed by the nominee to address a 
ecific range management challenge. 

ase describe any improvements in the efficiency and productivity of the ranch being nominated.  
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Society for Range Management – California Section 
Range Manager of the Year Award 

Nomination Form 

uidelines 
ny member of the Section in good standing may nominate a candidate for Range Manager of 
e Year. 

Nominations must be accompanied by a statement of not over one page outlining 
the nominee’s activities and contributions, which merit this recognition. 

ecognition as Range Manager of the Year is generally intended for Section members who 
ve been active in Society affairs at local, state, or national levels, but anyone who has made a 
bstantial contribution to range management, regardless of affiliation, is eligible. 

Deadline for submitting nominations is September 20th 

nd nominations to:             Holly George, 208 Fairgrounds Rd, Quincy, CA  95971 
               Fax: 530/283-6088       Email: hageorge@ucdavis.edu 

ominee: ____________________________________________________________________ 

rganization/Agency/Company: _______________________________________________ 

ddress: _____________________________________________________________________ 

ity: _____________________________ State: _________ Zip: ________________________ 

hone: ___________________________________ Fax: _______________________________ 

mail: _______________________________________________________________________ 

Excellence in Range Management Award 
Nomination Form 

 
 
Guidelines 
 
Nominations for the SRM-CA Excellence in Range Management Award can be made by 
members of the Society, or by non-members who are acquainted with the operator’s ranching 
practices and grazing operations. 
 
All nominations must be approved and signed by two persons who are members of the SRM 
California Section.  The questionnaire below must be completed by the nominators and signed 
by concurring members.  At least one cattle and one sheep producer should be selected each 
year. 
 
The nominee must have managed the land in question for at least five years. 
 
All nominations should include 5-10 slides and a narrative for Committee review, and should 
be made with the expressed permission of nominee. 
 

Deadline for submitting nominations is September 20th 
 
Send nominations to: Holly George, 208 Fairgrounds Rd, Quincy, CA  96971 
    Fax: 530/283-6088  Email: hageorge@ucdavis.edu  
 
Criteria for selection include: 
 

• Consideration of nominee’s stewardship of rangeland as demonstrated by sustainable 
productivity of natural forage, livestock, wildlife habitat, water quality, protection of 
riparian habitats, production of other commodities, and aesthetic values; 
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The following individual(s) have submitted this nomination: 
 
___________________________________  ____________________________________ 
(signature)      (signature) 
 
___________________________________  ____________________________________ 
(print name)      (print name) 
 
In one page or less, please describe the actions and contributions of the nominee that merit 

consideration for this award: Society for Range Management – California Section 

• Contributions toward rangeland advancement off the ranch, including association work 
and training activities that encourage proper management; 

 
• Improvements made in overall efficiency of the production unit; and 

 
• The manager’s ability to develop creative solutions to rangeland management 

challenges. 

CCaalliiffoorrnniiaa--PPaacciiffiicc  SSeeccttiioonn,,  SSoocciieettyy  ffoorr  RRaannggee  MMaannaaggeemmeenntt                    IIssssuuee  4499::33  ––  SSuummmmeerr    22000033                                    PPaaggee                       8



Candidates for 
Director 

 
Lawrence (Larry) Ford – 
Candidate for Director  
 
I am an independent consultant in 
conservation lands management 
planning, assessment, and 
monitoring with specialties in 
grazing, fire, riparian wetlands, 
wildland weeds, and special-status 
wildlife.  I work with private and 
public sector clients in the Western 
states.  In addition I am a Research 
Associate and Instructor of ecology at 
UC Santa Cruz, and an Adjunct 
Instructor of ecology at Cabrillo 
College.  Following completion of my 
doctorate in Wildland Resource 
Science at UC Berkeley, I was 
appointed Science and Diplomacy 
Fellow of the American Association 
for the Advancement of Science to 
advise the U.S. Agency for 
International Development in 
Washington, DC on environmental 
issues from 1991 to 1993.  Since 
returning to my native California, I 
have been an active supporter of 
science to solve conservation 
problems, and a mentor to younger 
conservation professionals.  I 
volunteer as Chair of the Science 
Council and I am Secretary-
Treasurer of the Board of Trustees of 
the Golden Gate Biosphere Reserve 
Association.  I have been a 
continuous member of the California 
section of SRM since 1984.  I am 
licensed as a Certified Rangeland 
Manager (one of the first to pass the 
written exam) and presently serve on 
the CALPAC certification panel.  I see 
being a Director of CALPAC as an 
opportunity to continue to contribute 
to our organization and the people of 
California. 
 

Liz Kellogg – Candidate 
for Director 
 
I want to be part of an organization 
that is an agent of change for the 
health of the land, and the people 
and economies that depend on it. 
That is why I am interested in 

serving on the CALPAC Board of 
Directors. There are other reasons--
the networking and learning I get out 
of it on a personal level. I like the 
integrative, multi-disciplinary aspect 
of rangeland management. 
 
After graduating with a Masters 
degree from U.C. Davis, I have spent 
the last 20 years working as a natural 
resources consultant and president of 
my own company with 10-15 
employees called Tierra Data, Inc. 
We work in natural resource 
planning, inventories, fire ecology 
and management, ecological trend 
monitoring, soil erosion, restoration, 
watershed inventory, wildlife studies 
and assessment, plant ecology, 
environmental impact analysis, 
remote sensing, and Geographic 
Information Systems. I have been a 
Certified Rangeland Manager since 
1996. I have a wonderful family that 
has supported and participated with 
me along this journey, my husband 
of 23 years and four children. 
 
Leigh Sevy –  
Candidate for Director 
 
I have been a member of SRM since 
college, 1984.  I received a Bachelor’s 
in Renewable Natural Resources with 
an emphasis in Range Management, 
from the University of Arizona (UA) 
in December 1986. While attending 
the UA, I worked at the Agricultural 
Research Service Station, Tucson 
with Dr. George Ruyle and Dr. Henry 
Schreiber.   
After graduation, spring of 1987, I 
worked for a private consulting firm 
in central Arizona conducting Range 
Analysis on the San Carlos and White 
Mountain Apache Indian
Reservations. In the summer of 1987 
I moved to South Dakota as a 
research assistant with South Dakota 
State University and began 
employment with the Soil 
Conservation Service (SCS) in 
September of 1987.   I worked with 
SCS for 1½ years, working with Farm 
Programs such as CRP and other 
Farm Bill provisions, and 
implementing various rangeland 
related projects such as layout and 
installation of fences, tree 

windbreaks, stock pond dams, and 
cattleguards.  

 

In 1973, I received a Ph.D. in 
Geological Sciences from the 
University of California, Santa 
Barbara with emphases in 
Environmental Geology and 
Sedimentology. Additional post-
graduate university curriculum 
included classes in geography, soils, 
economics, planning, and resource 
management. 

In March 1989, I moved to Arizona 
where I worked on the Tonto 
National Forest. While there, I 
assisted with the Tonto Creek 
Riparian Unit Rehabilitation Project; 
assisted with the Arizona Youth 
Conservation Camp (Range portion); 
attended HRM classes; and 
implemented knowledge gained on 
HRM to 76 allotments.  

In 1991 I transferred to the Cleveland 
National Forest as a District Range 
Conservationist / Forest Rangeland 
Management Specialist.  There I 
gained experience in wild fire 
rehabilitation, landscape stewardship 
and monitoring the grazing effects on 
the Laguna Mountains skipper, an 
endangered species.   

Currently, I am on the Sierra 
National Forest working with 
permittees implementing the Sierra 
Nevada Plan Amendment standards 
and doing Grazing Administration.  I 
look forward to continued 
participation in CALPAC. 
 
Orrin Sage –  
Candidate for Director 
 
I come from a cattle ranching family 
whose home ranch was in eastern 
Ventura County, California.  
 

 
In 1974, I founded Sage Associates of 
Santa Barbara and Mammoth Lakes. 
We offer professional agricultural 
and environmental consulting 
services to public agencies, private 
landowners, corporations, and land 
trust organizations.  
 
(Continues Page  9 ) 
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as also a part-time faculty 
ber for 15 years in the 
ronmental Studies Program at 
University of California, Santa  
ara where I developed and 
t specialized courses in 

ronmental Impact Analysis of 
alifornia Environmental Quality 
nd the National Environmental 
y Act; and on California 
ulture including land use 
s, economic changes, 
ological inputs, resource and 
 management and
onmental effects on agriculture.  

 

I started working as an Area 
Watershed / Natural Resources 
Advisor for U.C. Cooperative 
Extension in San Bernardino County.  
While there I was responsible for a 
large program area both 
geographically and programmatically 
with diverse problems and concerns.  
I was actively involved with the 
Industry Advisory Council, the 
Desert Tortoise Super Group, NRCS, 
RCD’s, and Watershed Fire Council 
of Southern California.  I met with 
many ranchers and agency personnel 
on an individual basis and provided 
information and expert advise on 
natural resource and environmental 
issues. 

fications and memberships 
de the American Society of 
nomy Soil and Water 
ervation Society Certified 
ssional Erosion and Sediment 

rol Specialist (CPESC #692) in 
 Society of Range Management 
 1992, California Board of 
stry Certified Rangeland 
ager (CRM #64) in 1997, and 
ornia Rangeland Trust Technical 
sory Committee for conservation 

ents. I have presented 
ical papers at several SRM 

ings including Kona, Hawaii. 

lieve I can bring valuable 
ectives as a Director of the 
AC Section of SRM including 

ds on” cattle ranching 
rience, university teaching, 
ultural consulting, conservation 

ent planning, and technical 
rtise in watershed/rangeland 
gement. 

Candidates for 
President 

ce Larsen – 
didate for President 

eived my B.S. in Watershed 
ce from Utah State University 
87 and my Ph.D in Rangeland 
urces from Oregon State 
ersity in 1993.  I have been a 
ber of the SRM since 1988 and 

became a certified rangeland 
manager in 2000. 
 

 
In 1997 I transferred to San Luis 
Obispo County as the Area 
Watershed / Natural Resources 
Advisor.  On the Central Coast I have 
been developing both an education 
and research program.  I am involved 
in the Rangeland Water Quality 
Short Courses in San Luis Obispo 
and Monterey Counties and have 
been working closely with the NRCS, 
RCD, Farm Bureau, RWQCB, DFG, 
and private landowners and 
managers.  I have continued research 
on such projects as grazing impacts 
on water quality and restoration of 
native and introduced perennial 
grasses. 
 
I have just finished a term as 
CALPAC SRM Director and look 
forward to possible serving as your 
next section President. 
 
Mitchell (Mitch) Perdue – 
Candidate for President 
 
I am a Senior Natural Resources 
Specialist for the Natural Resources 
Branch, Southwest Division, Naval 
Facilities Engineering Command, 
San Diego, California. I attended 
Humboldt State University and 
received my Bachelor of Science in 
Range Management in 1987 and 
became a State of California Certified 
Rangeland Manager #30 in 1996. I 
have been actively involved in the 

state and national Society for Range 
Management for 15 years.  In my 
tenure with the Navy, I have managed 
grazing and agricultural leases from 
central to southern California. I have 
acted as the focal point for numerous 
terrestrial habitat restoration 
projects, including post grazing 
upland restoration on NALF San 
Clemente Island.  I also serve as 
Chairman of the San Diego Bay 
Working Group, the national Society 
for Range Management Student 
Affairs Committee (92- Present) and 
was the Student Affairs Chairman for 
our international meeting in Hawaii 
2001.  
 
I have geared my involvement in the 
Society to the youth and students of 
our Section and our profession.  
These students embody the future of 
the profession that we have chosen as 
well as the future of the Society.  
Having been a director, chairman, 
counselor, instructor, and cook at the 
California Range and Natural 
Resources Youth Camp in Half Moon 
Bay, CA for the past 15 years, I have 
been a part of the next generation of 
rangeland managers. My involvement 
in Range Camp and as a Section 
Director has provided me with a 
wonderful insight into the California 
Society for Range Management 
 
I look forward to the challenges of 
working with the CALPAC Section as 
we continue to grow and change and 
would like to support the CALPAC 
Section as your next President. 
 
 
 

Ballots are due 
October 1, 2003. 

 
Please submit your 

ballot, enclosed with 
this newsletter, to 

Susan Edinger-
Marshall, by October 1, 

2003.
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BERSHIP CORNER 

 Membership Guru Is 
 - Meet Leslie Radtke 

ackground, for the past 20 
 has been in customer service 

sales related positions.  A 
ity of that service has been for 
ot for profit" sector in the area 
mbership and fund raising for 
ations, chambers of commerce 
arities. 

portant for me to work for an 
ization that makes a difference 
SRM is just that kind of 
ization.  Now that I have had a 
e to meet some of you 
ally and attend informational 
gs (Casper annual meeting, 

ake City meeting and the PNW 
er section meeting) I am 
ing very familiar with the 
ership issues that face SRM.  I 
lso been in contact with many 
 by phone and email.  Some of 
sues were an "easy" fix, some 
ing to take a little more time.  
ture I am a perfectionist, so I 
 like everything done 
rday" and perfectly.  However, 
row older, did I say that????, I 
true perfection is unattainable.  
 goal is to take everything a 
t a time and strive to achieve 

est possible "member service" 
RM can offer each and 
ne of you.   

Member at Large 
 
Have Flora will Travel 
Anton B. Jackson 
b. 1978  
Roseville, CA 
 

Susan Edinger Marshall 
Anton's packing his floras, hand 
lenses and hiking boots.  This 
Rangeland Resource major will 
graduate from Humboldt State 
University in Spring of 
2005 with a minor in Botany.  He's 
off this summer to work for a USDA 
Forest Service Enterprise Team - 
who knows where he'll travel this 
summer! 
 
We expect to get postcards from wide 
reaches of the National Forest 
System as Anton eagerly conducts 
field surveys, writes field reports and 
experiences the beauty of forest and 
rangelands across the United States. 
   
Anton transferred from Sierra 
Community College in Rocklin to 
Humboldt State in 2001 with an A.A. 
degree in Liberal Arts, including 
environmental horticulture and 
botany courses.  He changed from a 
natural resources planning option 
and yearned for an applied 
botany/ecology program.  A botany 
degree was attractive but it didn't 
have the breadth in soils, 
wildlife, and geology that Anton 
wanted.  Rangeland Resources 
Sciences fit the bill.  Anton has 

Fall 2004 Meeting 
 

Ken Fulgham 
The CALPAC Section - Society for 
Range Management will hold it's Fall 
Meeting in Kailua-Kona, Hawaii 
during the dates of 10-12 November 
2004. The meeting will be held at the 
King Kamehameha's Kona Beach 
Hotel.  Forty (40) partial oceanview 
rooms have been contracted at 
$130.00 ++ 11.41% taxes. Meeting 
rates can be extended prior and after 
the meeting dates subject to  
availability. 
 
The Planning Committee will be 
developing the meeting theme of AG 
and Nature Tourism.  It will be an 
exciting and memorable meeting and 
days-to-week on the "Island" of 
Hawaii.  Plan now and begin your 
search for reduced airfares. 
 
 

New Certified 
Rangeland Managers 

 
Congratulations to our newest 
CRM’s: 
Marc Horney 
Dennis Dudley 
 
The next CRM exam is scheduled for 
October. 
 

Section Archives 
Seeking Historical 

Spring SRM Meeting 
In Pictures

Mark your 
Calendars 

 
Our Fall 

Meeting is 
October 16-

18. 
 

Don’t Miss it! 
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Lesley Radtke 

SRM Director of Membership 
lradtke@rangelands.org 

  

303-986-3309 
303-986-3892 fax  

New Members 
Debra A. Boelk, Davis 
Sue Burak , Mammoth Lake 
Nicolas Havlik, San Luis Obispo 
Brian S Bean,  San Francisco 
Mindy Nicoletti , Arcata 
Todd Matthew Renner, San Luis 
Obispo 

worked summers for Tahoe National 
Forest, Garcia and Associates 
(Nevada City) and has worked for the 
Six Rivers National Forest 
during school years. He looks 
forward to a long happy career 
working with natural resources on 
public lands. We hope that you'll 
have a chance to meet this fine young 
man at one of our upcoming Cal-Pac 
SRM functions.  If you wish to 
contact Anton directly, his 
e-mail is abj4@humboldt.edu. 

Materials and Items 
John Stechman 

John Stechman, Section Historian, is 
seeking and soliciting for any and all  
documents, letters, and photographs 
concerned with Section activities 
since about 1990.  Special interest in 
copies of spring and fall meeting 
programs of our Section and photos 
of officers, speakers, persons at field 
and annual meetings. Let's keep our 
history "up-to-date"! Thanks for 
looking; send any findings to John at 
PO Box 2211 Avila Beach, CA 93424. 
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Fall Meeting 2003: 
 Environment & Economics 

in the Eastern Sierra 
October 16-18  

 Bridgeport, California 
Dan Macon 

Make plans now to attend the 2003 
California-Pacific Section Fall 
Meeting at the beautiful Hunewill 
Ranch in Bridgeport, California, on 
October 16-18.  The theme of this 
year’s annual meeting will be 
“Environmental Values and
Economic Sustainability in the 
Eastern Sierra.”  On October 16, 
committees and the board of 
directors will meet.  Our technical 
session will begin on the morning of 
October 17.  In the morning, we’ll 
learn about the key environment 
issues and characteristics of the 
Eastern Sierra, including geology, 
watersheds and aquatic systems, 
wildlife and rangelands.  In the 
afternoon, our attention will turn to 
innovative approaches to
addressing economic sustainability, 
including conservation easements, 
tourism and recreation, and niche 
marketing.  Our evening will close 
with our annual banquet, featuring 
Dr. Paul Starrs of the University of 
Nevada, Reno, as our keynote 
speaker, and our fundraiser 
auction.  On Saturday, October 18, 
attendees can choose from two 
tours: a horseback (hopefully) tour 
of the Hunewill and Centennial 
Ranches focused on water quality 
research, recreation and
conservation easements; or a tour 
of Bodie State Park. 

 

At last year’s fall meeting in 
Coalinga, an informal strategic 
planning committee met to begin 
discussing the California-Pacific 
Section’s plans for the next several 
years.  This committee included the 
following members: 

 Ken Fulgham Dan Macon 

 Option 2: “The mission of the 
California-Pacific Section is to 
promote responsible rangeland 
resource management through 
professional leadership, education, 
technical assistance, coordination 
and facilitation. 

 
Registration information and a 
more detailed agenda will be 
included in the next issue of 
Needlegrass Notes.  If you have 
questions or would like to volunteer 
to assist with the meeting, please 
contact Dan Macon at (530) 823-
5687, extension 115 or
dan.macon@ca.usda.gov.  If you are 
interested in sponsoring a portion 
of the meeting, please contact KC 

Pasero at (530) 257-4061 or 
kpasero@ca.blm.gov. 

 “The vision of the California-Pacific 
Section of the Society for Range 
Management is to have healthy and 
sustainable rangeland ecosystems 

with [alternative, providing] with 
open space, clean air and water, 
biological diversity and balanced 
economic opportunities for rural 
communities.” 

 
See you in October! 

 
Strategic Planning 

Update 
 

 Dan Macon, Immediate Past 
President 

 
KC Pasero Dennis Dudley 
Cindy Horney Mike Dolan 
Mike Stroud Edie Jacobsen 
Marc Horney Dick McCleery 
Mike Connor Royce Larsen  
Liz Kellogg John Stechman 
Dave Kelley Henricus Jansen 

Susan Edinger-Marshall 
 
We developed two alternatives to 
the Section’s mission statement: 
 
Option 1: “The mission of the 
California-Pacific Section is to 
promote responsible rangeland 
resource management and policy 
through professional leadership, 
education, consultation and 
facilitation.” 
 

 
We described our vision for the 
future as follows: 
 

To implement our mission and 
vision, we discussed a number of 
objectives, which I have grouped 
into 6 broad goals: 
 
• Support technical assistance 

and research 
• Provide opportunities for 

professional development 
• Sustain and grow the 

organization 
• Provide public outreach and 

education 
• Address critical public policy 

issues 
• Develop partnerships and 

promote collaboration 
 
Our next step will be to synthesize 
and prioritize objectives for each of 
these goals and to develop actions 
that will implement these objectives 
over the next several years.  The 
committee will be meeting on the 
evening of October 16.  Following 
this meeting, a draft strategic plan 
will be presented to the entire 
membership for its review and 
recommendations.  We hope to 
have our plan finalized in early 
2004. 
 
If you have any questions, 
suggestions or concerns, please 
contact me at (530) 823-5687, x 
115, or dan.macon@ca.usda.gov. 
 

Trail Boss News Goes 
Electronic 

 
Trail Boss News, now, Member 
Resource News, has gone electronic.  
 
If you didn’t receive your copy, check  
your e-mail address on the SRM 
website at www.rangelands.org . If you 
do not have e-mail contact the Denver 
office at (303) 986-3309 and ask for a 
copy to be mailed to you. 
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ange Manager of the 
ar and Excellence in 
ange Management 
ominations Sought 

 Holly George 
nge Manager of the Year 

OY) is generally intended for 
tion members who have been 
ve in Society affairs at local, 
e or national levels, but anyone 

o has made a substantial 
tribution to range
nagement, regardless of
liation, is eligible.  

 
 

Members or Sections who wish to 
put forth a nomination should 
submit for each nominee: 

 member of the Section in 
d standing may nominate a 
didate for RMOY.  A statement 
not over 200 words outlining 
 nominee’s activities and 
tributions that merit this 
ognition must accompany 

inations.  Deadline for 
mitting nominations is 
tember 20, 2003! 

ellence in Rangeland 
nagement recognizes 
rators/managers for their 
ardship practices of rangeland 
demonstrated by sustained 

ductivity of livestock, wildlife, 
er, wood products, and 
thetic values.  Members of the 
iety or non-members who are 
uainted with the operators’ 
nagement practices can make 

inations for this award.  The 
lication form is included and 
ds to be completed and 
rned by September 20, 2003. 

ou have any questions, please 
tact Holly George: 
eorge@ucdavis.edu or 
/283-6262. 

 

Nominations for SRM 
Officers Sought 

The SRM Nominating Committee 
is seeking nominations for the 
office of Second Vice President 
and for the Board of Directors 
(two positions) to be filled 
beginning in 2005. Nominations 
are sought from SRM members 
and Sections.  A total of six 
candidates, two for each position, 
will be selected from the list of 
nominees submitted. 

• Nominee’s full name, address, 
phone number, and email, and 
the office for which they are 
being nominated 

• 2-page (maximum) 
biographical sketch
highlighting the nominee’s 
qualifications (including
education, employment,
professional emphasis, SRM 
and other activities, and 
honors, awards, and
recognitions) 

 

 
 

 

Each nomination shall be 
submitted as a separate packet to 
the Chair of the Nominating 
Committee. The preferred method 
of submission for nomination 
packets is via email with the above 
information submitted as 
attachment(s) in MSWord or 
WordPerfect rather than in the 
body of the email message.  
Nomination packets may also be 
submitted by mail. 

• 1-page (maximum) statement 
of why the nominee wants to 
serve as an officer, including 
the nominee’s answers to the 
following questions: 
o What do you view as the 

pressing issues facing 
SRM? 

o What will be your 
priorities while in office, if 
chosen to serve? 

o What new directions(s) do 
you think SRM should 
work on?  

• A cover letter with: 
o A statement from the 

nominee consenting to the 
nomination and asserting 
his/her willingness to 
serve 

o Evidence that the
nominee’s Section, if 
applicable, has been 
notified of the nomination 
(this could include copying 

the Section on the 
nomination or a note from 
the Section acknowledging 
awareness of and/or 
support for the 
nomination) 

 

The minutes of each meeting are 
posted on the CAL-PAC Website 
at: 

Members may nominate 
themselves or other SRM 
members.   
 
The Nominating Committee will 
interview nominees during their 
meeting at the SRM Annual 
Meeting. Nominees are 
encouraged to be available and 
participate in these interviews.  If 
the nominee cannot participate in 
the interview process, a written 
statement may be submitted in 
lieu of the interview. 
 

 
Submit Nominations by Friday, 
November 28, 2003, to: 
Lori Hidinger 
SRM Nominating Committee 
c/o ESA 
1707 H Street, NW Suite 400 
Washington, DC 20006 
Email:  lori@esa.org 
 

Wondering What the 
Board of Directors is 

up to? 
 

http://www.casrm.org/index.sht
ml. 

Click on the Minutes button.
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President’s Message 
Henricus Jansen

Check Out These 
Websites 

 
http://www.natureserve.org/ 
http://www.ars-
grin.gov/npgs/tax/index.html 
http://plants.ifas.ufl.edu/ 
http://plants.usda.gov/ 
http://www.itis.usda.gov/ 
http://csdl.tamu.edu/FLORA/taes/t
racy/home2.html 
http://rangelandswest.org/az/weeds
/home.html 
http://groups.ucanr.org/ceppc/Pest
_Plant_List/ 
http://nature.org/initiatives/invasiv
especies/ 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Cindy Horney 
Needlegrass Notes 
California-Pacific Section 
Society for Range Management 
2971 Sandi Drive 
Chico, California 95973-0442

  
http://www.ars-
grin.gov/npgs/tax/taxweed.html 
http://wric.ucdavis.edu/ 
http://soils.usda.gov/classification/
main.htm 
http://rangelandswest.org/index.ht
ml 
 
 

Newsletter Deadline 
 

All contributions to Needlegrass 
Notes are welcome. 
 
Please submit your articles by 
September 1st to
cynthiamhorney@aol.com. 

 1 Column inch  $5 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

SRM 2004 Annual 
Meeting 

 
Salt Lake City, Utah, January 24-30, 
2004. 
 

Sponsor Needlegrass 
Notes 

 
Full Page  $75 
2/3 Page  $50 
½ Page   $40 
1/3 Page  $25 
¼ Page   $20 
1/8 Page  $10 

E-mail cynthiamhorney@aol.com for 
more information 

 
     
    

   
     

   
    

   
  

   
   

 
 

Your 2003 Section 
Officers & Board 

 
Since their creation in August 1995 
by Secretary of the Interior Bruce 
Babbitt, I have served as a member 
of the Resource Advisory Council 
(RAC) for Bureau of Land 
Management administered public 
lands in northeastern California 
and adjacent northwestern Nevada. 
These lands include nearly three 
million acres of rangeland in 
Lassen, Modoc, and Washoe 
Counties. 

dealing with western juniper which 
has aggressive invaded some 6.6 
million acres of sagebrush steppe 
on BLM, USFS, and private land 
over the past 80 years. Over the 
next few years the BLM faces a new 
and challenging task, land use 
planning and development of new 
Resource Management Plans 
(RMPs).  

President: Henricus Jansen 
   hjansen@csuchico.edu 
   (530) 898-4568 
President-Elect: Edie Jacobsen  
   jacobsenea@efdsw.navfac.navy.mil 
   (619) 532-3618 
Past-President: Dan Macon 
   dan.macon@ca.usda.gov 
   (530) 823-5687 x115    
Secretary: Susan Edinger Marshall 
   sem11@axe.humboldt.edu 

    (707) 826-4064 
Treasurer: Ken Fulgham 
   fulghamk@axe.humboldt.edu  
   (707) 826-4127  
Newsletter Editor: Cindy Horney 
   cynthiamhorney@aol.com  
   (530) 892-1989 
Historian/Archivist:  
   John Stechman 
   jstechma@calpoly.edu  
   (805) 595-7941 
 
 
Board of Directors: 

2003: Royce Larsen 
relarsen@ucdavis.edu  
(805) 237-3100 
2003: Mike Dolan 
mdolan@ca.blm.gov  
(530) 233-4666 
2004: KC Pasero 

   kpasero@ca.blm.gov 
   (530) 257-5381 

2004: Dave Kelley 
   dbkelley@jps.net 

(530) 753-1232 
2005: Dennis Dudley 
dennis.dudley@ca.usda.gov 
(559) 674-2108 x109 
2005: Dick McCleery 
dick.mccleery@ca.usda.gov 
209-274-4188 

 
The purpose of this and other BLM 
Resource Advisory Councils is to 
provide advice on a broad array of 
resource, social and economic 
issues confronting public land 
managers and local communities. 
At the councils, people with diverse 
views, knowledge and interests 
come and work together to reach a 
consensus vision for the 
management of healthy public 
rangelands.  

The work of the Northeast 
California Resource Advisory 
Council has been both rewarding 
and enjoyable and I can 
recommend it to members of the 
California-Pacific Section of the 
Society for Range Management. 
Besides the Northeast California 
Council, there are the Central 
California Council in Bakersfield, 
the Northwest California Council in 
Ukiah, and the California Desert 
District Council in Riverside. 
Council vacancies are announced at 
http://www.ca.blm.gov/ and 
Council membership is shown at 
http://www.ca.blm.gov/news/rac.h
tml. Carl Twisselman is one of our 
members serving on the Central 
California RAC. Thanks Carl for 
your community service. 

 
During the first few years, the 
councils developed standards for 
rangeland health and guidelines for 
livestock grazing. Since that time 
the Northeast California Council 
has dealt with a great variety of 
other public land uses such as off-
road vehicle use, protection of 
historical and archaeological sites, 
wild horse and burro populations, 
and threatened and endangered 
species. Currently, the Council is 
crafting management strategies for  
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Vote Here: 
 
President-elect:   Mitchell (Mitch) Perdue   
   Royce Larsen       

(Vote for One) 
 

Director:  Lawrence (Larry) Ford   
   Liz Kellogg      
   Orrin Sage     
   Leigh Sevy     

(Vote for Two) 
 
 

Your Ballot Must be Received by October 1, 2003 


